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24 May 2004
The Secretary
Parliamentary Joint Committee on Corporations 
and Financial Services

Room SG.64
Parliament House

CANBERRA
ACT
2600

By email: corporations.joint@aph.gov.au
Dear Secretary
Corporate Law Economic Reform Program (Audit Reform & Corporate Disclosure) Bill
Thank you for the opportunity to comments on the draft Bill to the Parliamentary Joint Committee on Corporations and Financial Services (PJC).  
The National Institute of Accountants (NIA) is Australia’s third largest professional accounting body and has over 12,000 members across Australia.  The NIA takes a keen interest in all developments that affect the profession and therefore is pleased to comment on the proposals in the draft Bill.  The NIA welcomes the opportunity to once again make a submission to PJC on matters affecting the profession and thanks the PJC for its constructive role in reviewing matters affecting the profession.
The NIA has provided a 51 page response to each of the issues raised in the draft Bill as well as a three page synopsis of areas of particular concern to the NIA in the draft Bill.  The NIA supports the vast majority of the recommendations in the draft Bill.  The NIA has also been involved in providing our views in response to Ramsay Report, the Joint Committee for Public Accounts and Audit and the CLERP 9 Discussion Paper.  There are some noticeable difference between the earlier CLERP 9 Discussion Paper and the draft Bill as a result of the HIH Royal Commission and the NIA has tended to focus its responses on these new developments.
The NIA as always is keen to discuss further with the PJC the issues raised in our submission and by the profession.  Please contact either Gav Ord, Technical policy Manager on 03 8665 3114 (or gavan.ord@nia.org.au) or Reece Agland on (03) 8665 3115 (or reece.agland@nia.org.au).
Sincerely
Gavan Ord




Reece Agland

Technical Policy Manager


Technical Counsel
Executive Summary of major issues arrising from the Draft 
CLERP (Audit Reform & Disclosure) Bill
The NIA has provided a comprehensive response to the issues set out in the Draft Bill as set out in the body of our submission.  However there are a number of particular points that the NIA would like to highlight and these will be addressed below.

For the most part the NIA is supportive of the reforms outlined in the Draft Bill as a measured response to the issues raised in corporate governance failures in the recent past.  However, the NIA wishes to note that it is concerned somewhat by the concentration on the role of the auditor.  Not because reforms are unwarranted, but because it might send a message that there are fundamental problems with the profession that the facts are not present in reality.  The NIA is also concerned that certain limitations are being placed on auditors that are not being placed on others who are often more responsible for the corporate failures that are often referred to as necessitating such reform.

The NIA would like to highlight its specific issues in relation to the following proposals:

· The NIA does not support the proposals in relation to the limitations on the future employment of auditors as proposed in the draft Bill but does support those recommended by the Ramsay Report and contained in the CLERP 9 Discussion paper;

· FRC monitoring of the professional accounting bodies;

· Auditor Independence Rules; and

· Reform of the CALDB.

Restrictions on Employment of Auditors by former clients
The NIA has provided a comprehensive response to this issue in the body of our submission, from page 14 to page 23 of the NIA’s submission.  

The NIA believes that the proposed limitations on the future employment of auditors by their former clients are uncalled for and counter productive.  The proposed changes would appear to indicate an assumption that auditors are not trustworthy and that there is some form of collusion between them and their clients in relation to future employment.  Such assumptions are not supported by facts and the NIA is concerned that auditors are being singled out for restrictions that are not imposed on other professional advisers to companies.

The NIA is prepared to accept, in line with the recommendations of the Ramsay Report and contained in the CLERP 9 Discussion paper, a “cooling off” period of two years.  This was based not on any belief that this would improve independence in reality (as the NIA does not believe a threat exists) but to allay public concerns there may be a threat to independence.  A cooling off period of two years or less is the norm overseas where such limitations exist or are being contemplated.  No one else has suggested a four year period.

The NIA believes the four year recommendation, along with the two year restrictions on other senior executives of audit firms, will be a major disincentive for people to enter the profession.  The audit profession competes with other career pathways and placing restrictions on their future employment opportunities, which are not present for other professional advisers (eg lawyers) will convince many that auditing is not the career pathway for them.

The NIA also does not believe it is the role of the Government to dictate the employment policies of public companies where there has been no finding of dishonesty on the part of job applicants.  Former audit staff will generally have expertise and knowledge that will be of benefit to employers.  One must question why the Government therefore believes it is better able to decide who can be employed by a company?  It should be for the shareholders to determine the risk in employing former audit staff, not the Government.

The NIA therefore implores that the recommendations adopted as a result of the HIH Royal Commission in relation to the employment of former auditors be removed and replaced by the earlier more reasoned approach set out in the CLERP 9 Discussion Paper.  Very serious damage could be done to auditing for no foreseeable benefit to the public or the audit process, if these proposals are not changed.

FRC Monitoring of the Professional bodies
The NIA supports the FRC and continues to work closely with it.  However, the NIA is concerned about the proposed wording in the Bill relating to the powers of the FRC to “monitor and review” the operations of the professional accounting bodies.  The NIA is concerned that the powers as set out in the proposed Bill will give the FRC the ability to dictate internal policy decisions of the professional accounting bodies and to act as a regulator of those bodies.

The NIA believes that the role of the FRC should be to facilitate discussion of issues surrounding auditor independence issues and that it should work in conjunction with, not over the top of, the professional accounting bodies, to help insure auditor independence in Australia.  As such the NIA is seeking to change the proposed powers from “monitor and review” to “working with” the professional accounting bodies.

The NIA has already provided the FRC (willingly) the information it has sought in relation to our quality assurance and investigations and disciplinary processes, thus the issue is not the information itself but the powers and role of the FRC.  The profession has never requested the FRC to act as a regulator of the professional bodies but as a convenient mechanism in the co-regulatory environment to deal with certain issues.  As such the FRC powers should, in relation to its dealings with the professional bodies, be one of sharing information and working co-operatively.

Auditor Independence rules
The NIA has also adopted the International Federation of Accountants (IFAC) rules on auditor independence, not just the ICAA and CPA Australia.  The NIA believes that these are the internationally accepted rules regarding independence for auditors.  The NIA therefore does not believe that the Government needs to be re-inventing the wheel in regards to this.  The NIA believes that the issues relating to auditor independence rules are already set out by the professional accounting bodies.  If these rules are seen to require a form of statutory embodiment, then the NIA believes that the IFAC rules should be adopted in the form of a regulation to the Corporations Act rather than the proposals in the Draft Bill.  

The NIA also does not support the proposed “might” test as appropriate for auditors.  Auditors are required to work closely with the companies they audit.  It will often be the case that a reasonable person could believe there “might” be a loss of independence when in fact there has not been.  The test does not take account of the nature of the audit process and the NIA believes it should be replaced by a test along the lines of the circumstances would “significantly impair, or are likely to significantly impair, the ability of the auditor… to exercise objective and impartial judgement…”.

The NIA supports the proposals of the ICAA and CPA Australia in regards to the redrafting of the provisions relating to auditor independence.

Reform of the CALDB
The NIA welcomes the proposed reforms of the CALDB but believes there is a better way to achieve this.  The NIA would propose that the role of the Board of the CALDB and the “Panels” that hear the cases should be completely divorced.  The Board would be a management Board and would have the role of selecting who should be on the list of potential panel members and who should be selected for a particular panel having reference to availability, proximity, specialist knowledge and any independence issues.
The NIA also believes that the representatives of the accounting profession should not be appointed by reference to which professional accounting body they are a member of.  They should be selected individually and the choice should be by the Board of the CALDB.

Conclusion
The NIA supports the vast majority of the proposals as set out in the Draft Bill and looks forward to a speedy adoption of those issues that are not contentious.  The new provisions should help to ensure the quality of the audit process and improve corporate governance in Australia.  However, a number of areas do, the NIA believes, need to be changed.  In particular, many of the recommendations of the HIH Royal Commission are not an improvement over earlier proposed reforms set out in the CLERP 9 Discussion Paper.  The NIA would urge a return to those earlier recommendations as providing greater balance and having the support of the audit profession.  The issue of the restriction on former auditors is particularly egregious to the accounting profession for no notable improvement to the public good.
